NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Meeting Minutes 

July 7, 2009 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, Kathryn Mudgett, Christopher Mickle, Burton Bryan, David Osborne and Gregg McBride.                            

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy.

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions added by Abigail Hardy:  White Barn Lane discussion.

       




Pathway/Historic New England discussion. 






Cliff Prentiss Departure discussion.

Motion:  Chris Mickle moves to accept agenda.        

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett           In Favor: All 


Opposed:  None

SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

None

PUBLIC HEARING

18 Douglas Avenue / SE52- 928 / Raze & Rebuild SFH, Garage & Septic Repair                   NOI (cont.) 
Applicant: Jerry Griffiths / Representative: Michael Joyce, Cavanaro Consulting

Discussion:  Michael Joyce reviewed information from last hearing.  This is a 2.65-acre lot, which abuts Jacobs Pond. Some of the property is within the 50’ buffer and the remaining area is within the 100’ buffer zone. Upland area - 58,000 sq. ft. - 4 buildings on the lot. One building - 1,361 sq. ft., two sheds and a garage with construction dated back to 1890. 

Theproposed construction of a 24’x24’ garage on a 1,360’ footprint to be moved 10’ off wetland line. They’ll remove one shed and keep one shed. Update the septic system. He showed the leaching field where it now is and where it would be moved to, outside the 50’ buffer.

The Commission received the following changes to the original plan:

-The proposed footprint for the house was reduced by 100 sq ft, to 1260 sq ft, and moved away          from wetlands by 14.5’.

-Relocated the garage (830 sq. ft.) outside of the 50’ buffer and removed the concrete pad.

-Concern with the installation of the sewer and water lines were discussed with Brian Quinn of the Health Department and no problem was seen with putting them both in the same trench as long as they noted the sewer line was placed 18” below the water line.

-They are proposing 900 sq. ft. of plantings including 4 different types of shrubs (originally 2 types) and 2 species of trees (originally 1).

Kathryn Mudgett asked if there would be any change in the road. Mr. Joyce said that it would remain the same, with gravel in the tread areas of the cars. David Osborne voiced concern since the road is so close to the Resource Area. Mr. Griffiths said that the contractor would be backing up the materials out of the 50’ buffer zone.

Gregg McBride feels that the mitigation is inadequate and not what is required by the bylaw. He felt that both sheds should be removed and the building should be moved to the middle of the island. The amount of mitigation should be increased by 3-4 times of what’s proposed. He feels that the property may not support what is being proposed.

Michael Joyce stated that the overall reduction in the impervious area is 600 sq. ft. They are removing 237 sq. ft. in the 50’ buffer and proposing 900 sq. ft. of planting. They are also moving the septic system from within 10’ of the wetland to outside the 50’ buffer. 

Mr. Griffiths answered that the home was being centered on the highest point of the island.

Abutter - Bob Alvanis - 20 Prouty Ave.

Mr. Alvanis asked if there was a design plan. Mr. Griffiths said that there is a design and he is still working with the architects on the changes required. He said that it would be a New England style ranch, 1,260 sq. ft. 

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to close the hearing.
Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor: All


Opposed: None        

Abstained: Deborah Hill & Christopher Mickle.

44 Bridge Street / SE52- 930 / Addition, Decks, Retaining Wall & Landscaping                            NOI 

Applicant: Mark & Jean Hoffman, Trustees / Representative: Brad Holmes, Environmental Consulting 

Discussion: Mr. Holmes started with an outline of the property located on the North River. There is a salt marsh and a BVW upgradient of the salt marsh. There is an intermittent stream that flows southerly into a pumping area and down into the salt marsh.  BVW to the north and a small vegetated wetland to the east of the property. The 50’ buffer and the 200’ riverfront area are located on the map.

The project is within the town’s riverfront area. Portions of the project do occur within the coastal bank. A handout was given to the Commission members. 

Being proposed is an addition to the existing house, a narrow deck extension to the existing deck and a new proposed deck. There will be removal of the large deck that protrudes to the North River over the coastal bank. Within that footprint are two retaining walls that are being proposed to provide some space and use for the applicants within the topography of the land. A proposed walkway leading to the front door would be going in a different direction from the existing walkway. 

Gregg McBride questioned elevations. Retaining walls in relation to deck. Mr. Holmes said that the retaining walls would not be the height of the existing deck. They are working with the topography. There will be filling behind the retaining wall with bluestone and plantings. They will be planting 15 native shrubs.

Abigail Hardy suggested that the members visit the site with Brad Holmes present. She reviewed the wetland resource areas and there were some flags missing. Deborah Hill feels that the riverfront standards hadn’t been addressed (mean annual high water, new coastal bank line, etc). She would like to visit the site.

Abigail Hardy said that the proposal of the pavers on the 50’ does not meet the bylaw in the regulations. The paved area is being added where they already have a graveled driveway. Gregg McBride asked for clarification: jurisdictional areas – where are they in relation to the fill. Brad Holmes said that there is fill on the coastal bank and towards the river. He has detailed the specific requirements that are met with regards to the MA Wetland Act. One is not to destabilize the coastal bank. Another is no activity within Priority and Estimated Habitat for rare species. They meet the standards for coastal banks. 

Gregg McBride questioned the mitigation plan. Mr. Holmes stated removal of non-native plants and introduction of native shrubs. Christopher Mickle questioned the decks and tree lines and asked that the more mitigation be provided. Deborah Hill said that elevation information and length of work to be done would also need to be provided.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to continue the hearing until August 4, 2009.

Second:  Deborah Hill 



In Favor: All


Opposed: None

61 Doris Avenue / NCC# 15(09) / Remove tree, realign/pave driveway, install shed, etc.              RDA                       

Applicant: Edward Crowe / Representative: N/A

Discussion: Mr. Crowe said that he is proposing to sell the property and would like to make some restoration changes. His changes are all within the 50’ buffer. He said that one of the wetlands was created from a pipe draining onto his property from the trailer park. 

He is asking that a shallow berm, removing the existing four conservation markers, be placed to make a clear separation between his backyard and the buffer zone to the wetlands. He is also asking to widen and finish the driveway with the raising of the ground level. He wants to get rid of the tree in the driveway and extend a deck to 9’x18’ dimensions. He would also like to construct a shed. 

Abigail Hardy said that removing the 4th marker, in the middle of the yard, is acceptable but not the moving of the other three markers. To create a berm where proposed, would mean taking out vegetation that acts as a natural buffer.  Expanding the existing driveway is not appropriate under the performance standards to the 50’ buffer zone as well as the putting a shed within the 50’ buffer zone. David Osborne suggested paving the existing driveway but not expanding it with grading to meet the driveway. Burton Bryan said that some things can be approved tonight and some items must have a NOI submitted. 

Motion:  Deborah Hill moved to issue a Negative Determination on certain things mentioned. 

The Negative determination refers to: paving the existing driveway but not expanding it, removal of the one marker located in the middle of the lawn, taking the tree down in the front of the property and expanding the deck.

Second:  Christopher Mickle 

In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to have a Positive Determination on all other requests.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

7 Assinippi Avenue / SE52-929 / Remove Special Condition #14                                Order of Conditions                                               

Applicant: David Camara, Trustee of Jacobs Pond Estates / Representative: Roger Hughes 

 In attendance were: Bob Norris of Old Oaken Bucket, Rose Terry of 31 Leigh Rd. & Gene Hickey of 33 Assinippi Ave., Terri Keefe of 7 Wendell Ave., as well as multiple other residents & abutters.

Some stated that notification of the hearing wasn’t received until after the hearing. Another abutter stated that he never received notice.

Motion: Gregg McBride moves to re-open hearing on 7 Assinippi Avenue due to lack of abutter notification.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

David Osborne welcomed those in attendance and thanked them for fulfilling their duties. 

He gave a brief account of what had gone on, stating that there was an agreement that was entered in several years ago between the owners of Jacob’s Pond Estates and the Norwell Conservation Commission. It was to pay an amount of money yearly. That worked for some years and then there was a period of missed payments. Approximately a year ago the Commission was contacted by their counsel and asked to have this removed since they didn’t feel that they were contributing any pollution to the pond. There was a study done that concluded that there was no flow from their septic system into Jacob’s Pond. That brings us up to date. Christopher Mickle added that it was the Norwell Conservation Commission that realized payment hadn’t been made, not the accountants.

Bob Norris – asked when the Jacob’s Pond received the original permit. Abigail Hardy answered, “1998”. He asked when were the payments made until. Gregg McBride stated that the permit to construct was late 1998 and they finished the work in 2000 and presented the first check when they began to sell units, which was in 2000. Gregg McBride stated that in the deed of each unit of the property is the Order of Conditions, which states that payment is due by the Association. 

Rose Terry – had been misinformed about the treatment of the pond. Gregg McBride gave her the correct information. 

Gene Hickey – Unit 3 – he is in agreement with Mrs. Terry. George and Mary Williams came over to his unit and wanted to discuss what could be done to reduce the neighborhood objections to his proposal in 1996. This was a proposed 80-room nursing home, which was defeated at Town Meeting. He asked the abutters what he could do. They suggested that they clean up the pond and clean up the water coming into the pond through his drain. Gregg McBride said that George Williams was not involved with the permit or any commitments. He may have owned the property, but he sold it to the 40B developer.

Mr. Hickey read a letter from the VP of “ Haydu & Lind” stating that the project would contribute $5k to the town annually, for the maintenance of Jacob’s Pond, which will be adjusted annually according to the consumer price index. Gregg McBride said that this is not on the record. Mr. Hickey is suggesting that when the developer put into the deeds of the units the treatment of the pond, he understood that the view was added into the condo fees and if they don’t contribute it would again be a polluted pond. Gregg McBride said that if you look at the record, you’d see that the reason we asked them to take action was the possible impact regarding their treatment system. 

Mrs. Hickey – said that they look at the pond from their property. It wasn’t written in that if your septic system didn’t work, it was written in that in perpetuity this would be taken care of. 

David Osborne stated that we entered into a different agreement. It’s not a Conservation problem at this point. Gregg McBride said that if abutters were not properly notified and there is information which might be relevant then the hearing should be continued.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to continue the hearing until August 4, 2009 and notify applicants that the hearing is being reopened due to individuals concerns.

Second:  Chris Mickle               


In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

61 Doris Avenue/NCC# 15(09)/Remove tree, Realign/Pave Driveway, Install Shed, etc.   Determination of Applicability                        

Applicant: Edward Crowe / Representative: N/A

Abigail Hardy made copies for signatures. She will write two clear cover letters to the applicant to clarity all items approved and all items not improved. Items discussed included: fixing the existing driveway, cutting the tree in the front of the house and grading the lawn area meet the driveway. Separate signings would be needed for both the Negative and Positive Determinations.

15 Madison Court / SE52- 925 / Install 1500 Gallon Septic Tank & Pump Chamber           COC                            

Applicant: Harold Crispo / Representative: Rick Grady, Grady Consulting 

Abigail Hardy said this was a septic repair and there was trash in the backyard. Permitted two months ago. Everything looks good and she’d recommend approving the COC.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue the Certificate of Compliance.
Second: Deborah Hill 

In Favor:  All except Gregg McBride (abstained)         Opposed:  None

18 Douglas Avenue / SE52- 928 / Raze & Rebuild SFH, Garage & Septic Repair                  OOC               

Applicant: Jerry Griffiths / Representative: Michael Joyce, Cavanaro Consulting

Abigail Hardy said that the Order of Conditions could be signed tonight. Gregg McBride suggested that since Christopher Mickle and Deborah Hill haven’t reviewed the past hearings, it should be discussed at a later meeting. Abigail Hardy would like a written statement from Christopher Mickle, Deborah Hill and Gregg McBride saying that they have reviewed the files and then a meeting could be held.

44 Bridge Street / SE52- 930 / Addition, Decks, Retaining Wall & Landscaping                  OOC

Applicant: Mark & Jean Hoffman, Trustees / Representative: Brad Holmes, Environmental Consulting

Document not signed. Gregg McBride moved to continue this hearing until August 4, 2009.

DISCUSSIONS

Drainage Consultant Standards-Cornell Method

Abigail Hardy said that the ZBA and the Planning Board had adopted the Cornell Method for evaluating Storm water Management Systems. The Conservation Commission is still using the TP-40 Method. 

John Chessia said that the reason they changed the method is that the Cornell Method is better for measuring drainage of the basins in town with the big storms. The TP-40 method is really for use with small storms. The Cornell Method is a higher more rigorous method.

Cornell Method: A study of the Northeast and Canada was done in the 1990’s that showed the rainfall intensities had increased since the previous studies were done. The Planning Board was seeing basins designed for recharge using the TP-40 failing and undersized.

TP-40 Method: This uses an antecedent moisture condition (how wet the ground is) standard of 2 (normal). During the spring it is always wet so the basins could fill up and not drain. 

Abigail Hardy said that by using the Cornell method you end up with larger sizes that will work since the storms that we are seeing lately, are bigger storms.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved that the Conservation Commission adopt the Cornell Method.

Second: Gregg McBride 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
Jacob’s Farm Wall Maintenance – 

Discussion:

Abigail Hardy said that with the constant rain, they haven’t been able to get the walls sprayed. They cut both sides of the walls on the Main Street and Jacob’s Lane. The walls on the farmhouse side, they cut only the inside of the walls. She is going to get three more bids on cutting and spraying. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to get three quotes for maintaining the growth on Jacob’s Farm Walls and approaching the Historical Commission for determination of payment.

Second: Gregg McBride 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Slow Growth letter

Abigail Hardy said that a letter was received from a group called the Massachusetts Slow Growth Initiative, requesting signatures for the repeal of 40B. They are asking local Commissions to spearhead these efforts. Gregg McBride said that in addition to the letter and signatures they want members to walk around with petitions.   The Commission decides not to act on the letter.

Simon Hill Decision  -

Discussion: 

Abigail Hardy said that she put copies of the decision in everyone’s folder regarding the decision. The decisions of the ZBA included wetlands waivers and specific conditions. Commission members, if wanting to appeal anything regarding the ZBA position on waivers, have 30 days to appeal. She will let the Commission know when more is discussed. They denied most of the waivers for the wetland information (Section 2B - regarding the 50’ buffer zone). She also mentioned the importance of pages 6 and 11, and section 8 of page 13, for the discussion of waivers to wetland bylaws. 

MACC Memberships

Memberships are due to be paid for all Commission members. Abigail Hardy will have the payment sent and have Clifford Prentiss’ name removed from the list. 

Stormwater Management Workshop-UNH Stormwater Center

Abigail Hardy attended a workshop at the UNH Stormwater Center. She would like to have this topic continued to the next meeting.  

Meadowbrook/River St. Mowing Letter

Abigail Hardy received a call from someone living on Meadowbrook across from Mr. Bartlett who doesn’t appreciate that we don’t want to mow the field. Gregg McBride said that we had an agreement to mow the field until the property was sold. It is now three years later and the property is not sold. He felt that we need to tell Mr. Bartlett that the Conservation Commission cannot afford to continue mowing.

Abigail Hardy will send a letter saying that we (Conservation Commission) would not be continuing with the mowing. Deborah Hill said that she didn’t recall this being mentioned at the Town Meeting. Gregg McBride said that it wasn’t discussed and nothing was put in writing. The field to be mowed was the Barstow field. David Osborne said that the next time Mr. Bartlett wants to discuss this with the Conservation Agent, she is to tell him that this should be discussed in a Conservation Commission meeting. Gregg McBride said that the letter should read that the Barstow field maintenance was discussed with the CPC and the Town agreed to maintain it. The Commission agreed to mow the Meadowbrook Road wet meadow for the first year. She will write that there was no record at the town meeting and no record in the deed and that we can no longer afford to maintain the fields. Abigail Hardy will forward the letter to the Commission members for review prior to sending.

White Barn Lane

The Selectmen are in litigation with White Barn Lane and would like to have a meeting tomorrow night at 6:30pm with the Planning Board, the Zoning Board and the Conservation Commission. Abigail Hardy, David Osborne and Burton Bryan will be present for the meeting. 

Cliff Prentiss (Acknowledgement of Town Service)

Abigail Hardy suggested nominating Clifford Prentiss for “Citizen of the Year” through the Chamber of Commerce. Gregg McBride also sent an e-mail to the Selectmen asking them to recognize him for his service to the Town. Abigail Hardy would like the members to send her a listing of his accomplishments. She will also get a card that can be signed at the next meeting. She will mention this to Jim Boudreau.

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

51 Hoop Pole Lane Update

The work has been scheduled for August 5th at 10:00am. Abigail Hardy will post this date and the rain date for anyone that would like to attend this meeting. 

1 Hawthorne Lane

Abigail Hardy will write a letter that states before the work is to proceed, they must present a plan.

106 Brigantine Circle

Abigail Hardy did a site visit. Pictures were sent to Commission members. There was a contractor hired to get rid of the weeds and poison ivy. The contractor did a hack job, doing far more than what was asked for. They dumped a large amount of the dirt from the hill into the wetland. Gregg McBride said to issue an Enforcement Order against the contractor and work with the owners as a violation. Abigail Hardy said that Steve Ivas was at the property, found a box turtle and filed a report with Natural Heritage. 

Steve Ivas proposed, for the wetland area: 

1) The organic soil material that had been pushed in the wetland area must be removed very carefully, some by hand and the rest by machine with policing of the entire area before and during any removal activities that could be fatal for the eastern box turtle.

2) The soil that was deposited on the wetland area must be removed from the lawn area with careful attention to the state listed species.  

3) The wetland lawn area should be planted with shrubs and herbaceous species and should be allowed to grow on the site without any lawn mowing.

4) The area along the wetland should be re-planted with shrubs along the wetland upland boundary with one shrub every six feet or another eight shrubs along the now opened wetland boundary.

For the knoll area, Steve Ivas proposed planting of 42 shrubs and 48 herbaceous plants. Abigail Hardy told him that she felt the plantings should be denser. Deborah Hill said that she would like to see some trees planted.

The applicant feels very bad for what has happened and will work to correct the problems. Abigail Hardy will use her discretion on the work that is further done on the site.

Pathways/SPNEA Discussion

Abigail Hardy said that David DeGhetto wrote a letter to SPNEA about the Pathways proposal at Jacob’s Pond. They wrote back that they needed a formal request with details and they think that the Conservation Commission should be the ones to file the request. Another issue that Mr. DeGhetto addressed was the lawn around houses and he questioned SPNEA to find out if they were in charge of this. They answered that they were in charge of these lawns. The key point is the area around the barn. Deborah Hill said that this is where the Pathways Committee wanted to put the path and then the Historical Commission said that they wanted it in a different area due to people possibly loitering. Abigail Hardy said that Pathways voted to pursue the section between Main Street and the school and they took it upon themselves to prioritize Jacob’s Pond. Abigail Hardy said that this is something that the Commission should be aware of and that we’re not yet at the point of making a decision. She would like to have a discussion with David DeGhetto about not pursuing things on behalf of the Commission, on Commission land, without approval from the Commission. She just received the letter today and would forward a copy to all of the Commission member.

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1. Bills: $150 – Debra Kruk,  $137 – Conservation Agent charges 

Motion: Chris Mickle moved to pay bills.

      Second:  Deborah Hill 
In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None        

2. Minutes: June 2, 2009   (not mentioned)

Motion:       

      Second:    
In Favor:  All

Opposed:  None 

Motion: Burt Bryan moves to adjourn the meeting 11:04 pm.       

Second:  Gregg McBride     


In Favor: all 

Opposed:  None

Respectfully submitted for approval by Abigail Hardy, Conservation Agent.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on November 3, 2009.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman of the Norwell Conservation Commission
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